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By Karl Bertrand, L.M.S.W.

My name is Karl Bertrand and I’m here to speak about the proposed closing of two homeless shelters.
I’m speaking as a lifelong advocate for the homeless and an unabashed liberal.
I organized Yonkers’ first shelter for the homeless in 1983.
I carried coffins to the county office building when people froze to death on the streets
and I berated the previous county executive with a bullhorn outside his office window
in opposition to his ill-conceived plan
to force emergency shelters to provide only chairs instead of beds.

I've heard the proposed budget cuts in homeless services referred to as class warfare.
I’m here to say: They are not.
They are thoughtful responses to difficult budget choices.
Supporting a progressive agenda for helping the homeless does not mean
that we need to continue funding empty shelter beds
just because we needed them 20 years ago.

In fact, the progressive agenda for serving the homeless,
as mandated by the HEARTH Act passed by Congress in 2008
and endorsed by HUD and all of the leading national homeless advocacy organizations
is to move AWAY from shelters
and end prolonged homelessness by concentrating resources on
1) preventing evictions and 2) rapidly rehousing people when they do become homeless.

The current progressive thinking is:
If you need to teach a homeless person skills to help them become self-sufficient,
rehouse them now and teach them those skills while they are living in their own apartment
rather than while they spend months in an expensive shelter,
where almost all the resources go into round-the-clock monitoring rather than support services.

Westchester has already made great progress toward reducing homelessness.
The county has cut the total # of homeless here by over 55% since 1998.
It has achieved this reduction by investing money in eviction prevention,
mobile Care Coordination for the mentally ill,
and rent supplements.
We cannot afford to continue to make these wise and progressive investments in helping the homeless
if we fritter away our resources by continuing to fund empty shelter beds that are no longer needed.

The two shelters now being closed are not the first to be closed, nor will they be the last.
Westhab closed two family shelters with 135 beds several years ago.
 In a countywide conference on the new directions mandated by the HEARTH Act,
I succinctly summarized the choices faced by local shelters: Evolve or Die.

The county is moving cautiously to shrink the shelter system,
because it knows that in this economy, 
we may see a sudden increase in the need for shelter.
Even after these two shelters close, we will still be operating with 20% surplus capacity.

The HEARTH Act lays out a national goal of having no one remain homeless for more than 30 days.
As we approach this goal, we will continue to need fewer and fewer shelter beds
and that is a good thing we should all applaud.

